UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE
Wednesday 14 November 2018
2pm – 4.30pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Richard Stock

	
	

	Present
	Professor Madeline Eacott, Vanessa Potter, Rachel Lucas, Emma Wisher, Zoe Manning, Chris Oldham, Dr Dave Parry, Craig Stephens, Tessa Rogowski, Tanki Chartier, Nana Dompre-Sekyi, Taran Baragwanath, Frances Onyinah, Asha Ali, Professor Jackie Turton, Leanne Andrews

	
	

	Apologies
	Dr Thoko Kaime, Owen Gillham

	
	

	Secretary
	Hannah Lamb

	
	

	In attendance
	Angela Jones (for item 5), Hannah Gott (for item 7)

	

	MINUTES FROM THE MEETING HELD ON 18 SEPTEMBER 2018 (SEC/18/24)
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	The minutes from the last meeting were approved. There were no matters arising from the minutes.
	86/18

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

	
	
	

	Noted
	Minute SEC/60/18 – Membership and Terms of Reference for 2018-19 and Topics for Thematic Discussion

At the last meeting of Student Experience Committee, the Chair had invited members of the Committee to suggest ideas for thematic discussion during 2018-19. The Chair reported that he had not received any further ideas in addition to those discussed at the last meeting.
	87/18

	
	
	

	
	The President of the Students’ Union reported that a proposal was being developed by the Students’ Union, detailing changes to the role and remit of the Student Experience Committee and that this would be sent to the Chair ahead of the next meeting.
	88/18

	
	
	

	
	Minute SEC/64/18 – 2016-17 Annual Student Progress Report and Equality and Diversity Monitoring: Follow-up report

The Student Progress Team had confirmed that they had contacted the four departments of most concern (Department of Economics, Essex Business School, Essex Pathways Department and the School of Law) to make them aware of the increase in appeals for particular student groups and to ask them to consider each case to understand if they were isolated or if there were underlying issues to address. The departments had requested more information in order to make meaningful judgements. The Senior Student Progress Manager would report back to Student Experience Committee before the end of the 2018-19 academic year.
	89/18

	
	
	

	
	Minute SEC/66/18 – 2016-17 Annual Student Progress Report and Equality and Diversity Monitoring: Follow-up report

The Director of Student Life confirmed that a request would be made to the Education Data Insights Group for complaints and appeals data to be made available to departments on Tableau, at its meeting on 19 November 2018.
	90/18

	
	
	

	
	Minute SEC/70/18 – Students’ Union Sabbatical Officer Objectives 2018-19

The President of the Students’ Union confirmed that the Big 5 would be on the agenda for every Student Experience Committee meeting during the 2018-19 academic year and noted that this would be a written report in future, rather than a verbal update. 
	91/18

	
	
	

	STUDENTS’ UNION SABBATICAL OFFICER OBJECTIVES 2018-19 – AN UPDATE ON THE BIG 5

	
	
	

	Received
	The Committee received a verbal update from the President of the Students’ Union on the Students’ Union’s Big 5 projects for the 2018-19 academic year and reminded the Committee of the shift in focus to enable greater student input in shaping the priorities.
	92/18

	
	
	

	Noted
	It was reported that a number of quick wins had been delivered to benefit students, including the Library opening hours being extended to 24/7 and support for students to help with living costs. When asked about progress of actions to support the delivery of the Big 5 projects, it was reported that the Students’ Union were giving consideration to prioritising actions and focusing on high impact wins, as well as how longer term actions would continue to be delivered in future, noting that student priorities would change. The importance of closing the feedback loop and ensuring students were made aware of what had been achieved was noted.
	93/18

	
	
	

	
	The first meetings of Student Parliament had taken place on all three campuses. The President of the Students’ Union reported that it had been positive working with the University to deliver actions in support of the Big 5. It was agreed that the Student Experience Committee was a useful forum to keep track of actions being taken and to flag issues affecting the student experience, as raised by Student Parliament.
	94/18

	
	
	

	Received
	The Committee received a paper on common rooms from Frances Onyinah (VP Student Activities), who reported that a survey had been conducted in March 2018 on the provision of common rooms across the University. This had highlighted that some students were not aware of common room provision and that there was a lack of consistency of facilities offered. The Students’ Union would like to work with the University to standardise common rooms across all departments and had previously worked with Estates and departments in the renovation of three common rooms. 
	95/18

	
	
	

	
	 It was noted that learning communities and the development of study spaces were of institutional importance, and that one department had already agreed to refurbish their common room in consultation with students following the Senior Staff Conference in November 2018. The Director of Campus Services confirmed that his team would be looking at under-utilised spaces on our campuses to see what could be repurposed, in order to use our spaces more efficiently and effectively. 
	96/18

	
	
	

	
	There was discussion about controlled access to commons. The Committee emphasised the need for students to be made to feel welcome (contributing to a sense of belonging) and that common rooms should not have restricted access. Common rooms should provide a common space for all students to build learning communities and study together, across levels of study. The SU Lounge in Southend was used as an example of a good common space for students. 
	97/18

	
	
	

	
	The Committee supported the principle that all students should have access to a study space that was accessible and in close proximity to their department. It should be a place that students could go to, feel welcome and interact with other students, but that this space might not be department-specific.  
	98/18

	
	
	

	Noted
	It was reported that the Parent-Baby room was only accessible by code, which caused problems for some students. 
	99/18

	
	
	

	Agreed 
	That the Chair and the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) would speak to the Assistant Director of Human Resources , who was overseeing the Study Spaces project, by the end of the Autumn Term to agree principles and next steps, as well as to identify possible funding.
	100/18

	
	
	

	
	That Estates would check that the information collected by the Students’ Union matched the information that was held by Estates and the Faculties in terms of accessibility to, and facilities within, common rooms. 
	101/18

	
	
	

	
	That the Chair would investigate why the Parent-Baby room was locked. 
	102/18

	
	
	

	STUDENT WELLBEING AND INCLUSIVITY
	

	A. UPDATE ON THE OPERATION OF THE NEW STUDENT WELLBEING AND INCLUSIVITY SERVICE
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Committee received a verbal update from the Angela Jones (Head of Student Support) on the new Student Wellbeing and Inclusivity Service. Improvements had been made to ensure that the service was more proactive and preventative, rather than reactive.
	103/18

	
	
	

	
	The Service had been working with the Students’ Union to develop messages and tools for new and returning students to help them to look after their wellbeing and with departmental staff to improve information and the accessibility of advice for staff to ensure that they felt confident in supporting students. A new leaflet had been developed and the Committee was invited to provide feedback on it. 
	104/18

	
	
	

	
	As well as improvements to communications, there had been changes made to the delivery of services. The drop-in service had seen 383 students in October 2018, compared to 176 students over the same period in 2017. The Committee noted that progress was being made in relation to the aim to make the service more accessible and that wellbeing assessments were being undertaken more quickly. The counselling service was being managed in partnership with Validium. There was no longer a waiting list and students were being seen within a week, rather than waiting for weeks (or sometimes months) as in previous years. 
	105/18

	
	
	

	
	Upcoming priorities for the new service included continuing to develop resources to support staff, following the UUK Suicide Prevention Guidance to ensure a safer campus, and delivering a Wellbeing and Inclusivity Conference on 17 December 2018. Communications were planned for staff and students regarding the benefits of the new service. 
	106/18

	
	
	

	
	The Service would continue to monitor its performance, taking student feedback on the service into consideration. The Students’ Union’s VP Welfare and Community confirmed that feedback received to date had been overwhelmingly positive.
	107/18

	
	
	

	
	There was discussion about impact and success measures. Work was under way with Validium to provide regular management information and in-house reporting would help to inform actions to be taken to continue to enhance the service and address emerging issues. The first formal assessment of data and progress against the vision for Student Wellbeing and Inclusivity would be undertaken in January 2019. It was noted that, over time, a sign of success might be that fewer students accessed the services, reflecting successful delivery of preventative actions. 
	108/18

	
	
	

	B. UPDATE ON THE ‘IT ENDS NOW’ CAMPAIGN
	

	
	
	

	
	The Committee received a verbal update from the Taran Baragwanath (VP Welfare and Community) on the ‘It Ends Now’ campaign, which had been launched by the Students’ Union. It was reported that over 300 staff and students attended the ‘It Ends Now’ pledge event, held in Square 3 on 12 November 2018 and organised by the Students’ Union and supported by the University. The ‘It Ends Now’ film had been updated with new messages and would be shown in venues on our campuses. There had been over 2,000 views of the film so far.
	109/18

	
	
	

	
	There had been a significant amount of work this term on ensuring a safe culture for our students on all our campuses and an action plan developed via the University Steering Group. The Tackling Sexual Violence Working Group were also overseeing the development of a number of further initiatives, including self-defence classes for students, holding consent workshops, and looking at the harassment policy in venues to ensure that education on consent was prioritised through the offer of “consent courses”. 
	110/18

	
	
	

	NSS AND UKES FREE TEXT COMMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Received


	The Committee considered the free text comments from the National Student Survey (NSS) and the UK Engagement Survey (UKES) 2018 and discussed the key themes and issues with a view to identifying action to be taken. 
	111/18

	
	
	

	Noted
	The significant amount of activity during the Autumn term across the institution in response to our students’ feedback was noted. The Chair confirmed that action plans had already been developed for each department and actions had been generated at the Senior Staff Conference, alongside an institutional action plan overseen by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education).
	112/18

	
	
	

	
	In considering the comments, Committee members noted the key role that academic colleagues played in supporting a positive student experience, which the students’ comments reinforced. Other themes discussed included assessment and feedback, timetabling, wellbeing and accessibility of services, supervision for final year projects, disparities between different campuses and different departments, and inclusivity of SU activities. 
	113/18

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that the Timetabling and Room Booking Team would be holding focus groups to seek and understand students’ perspectives in more detail. The Committee agreed that whilst clashes for optional modules could not be avoided, communication could be improved to manage students’ expectations. The impact of last minute changes to students’ timetables was noted.
	114/18

	
	
	

	
	The Committee emphasised the importance of other student voice mechanisms to engage with students, such as Student-Staff Liaison Committees (SSLCs). 
	115/18

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That the Students’ Union would confirm to the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) by Friday 16 November 2018 their view regarding the  proposed new name for SSLCs and tweaks to improve the operation of SSLCs, in order to maximise student engagement.
	116/18

	
	
	

	
	That it had been helpful for the Student Experience Committee to consider the cross-cutting, University-wide themes in the free text comments. It was noted that a wide range of actions were already under way, which had been confirmed through the Committee’s discussion. It was agreed that the Committee would consider the comments each year from now on in order to identify and check that appropriate actions were in hand.
	117/18

	
	
	

	
	That the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) would provide an update on actions being taken in response to the NSS 2018 at the next meeting of Student Experience Committee.
	118/18

	
	
	

	STRATEGIC DIRECTION AND APPROACH TO PLANNING FOR WELCOME 2019 (SEC/18/25)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	The Committee received a report, which set out the proposed strategic direction and priorities for Welcome 2019 and a recommendation that the Student Experience Committee assume responsibility for strategic oversight for Welcome, supported by a separate operational group. 
	119/18

	
	
	

	Noted
	During discussion, the Committee supported the aims and objectives for Welcome, noting that tying ‘academic belonging’ to academic departments should be more explicit. 
	120/18

	
	
	

	
	There was a discussion about communications and ensuring that messages and methods were consistent throughout the student journey; from applicant to graduate. The need to strengthen welcome messages, particularly department-specific messages in order to help to build a sense of belonging ahead of arrival, was noted.
	121/18

	
	
	

	
	Issues related to accommodation for students and managing expectations of guaranteed on-campus accommodation were discussed. It was noted that PGR students often received their offers later than the deadline for on-campus accommodation.  
	122/18

	
	
	

	
	The Committee acknowledged the need to welcome back returning students and to support them as they moved into the next stage of study. The VP International stated that ongoing induction was particularly helpful for students returning from a year abroad, during which they may have had to adapt their study skills and academic practices. 
	123/18

	
	
	

	Agreed
	Concern by some members was expressed about the proposed oversight arrangements for the strategic direction for Welcome activities. It was agreed that further discussion would take place with the Students’ Union before agreeing the way forward. An update would be provided at the February 2019 meeting.
	124/18

	
	
	

	
	The Committee endorsed the proposed priority areas and student-centred approach.
	125/18

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	
	
	

	Noted 
	The President of the Students’ Union reported that events were being organised during the first week of December 2018 to commemorate the 100 year anniversary of Nelson Mandela’s birth. The President would circulate details of the events to the Committee and invited members to contact him if they wished to contribute to the planned events.
	126/18


Hannah Lamb
Secretary, Student Experience Committee

Academic Section

23 November 2018
